December 2012 Board of Aldermen Meeting

December 5, 2012


Minutes of December Meeting

Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on December 5, 2012 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Upper Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present

Alderman Alan Carter – present


Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present

Alderman David Schmidt – present 


Alderman Christopher Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless
City Clerk Becky McCollum

City Engineer Tom Rothermich

The December, 2012 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.  
1st Item: 
Pledge of Allegiance

2nd Item:
Meeting called to order, roll call, approval of minutes
         Mayor Doug Wynn called the meeting to order. Alderman Jackson made a motion to approve the agenda. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written November 19, 2012 regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The City Clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes, from the November 19 Board Meeting. The motion was seconded by Alderman Jackson.            The City Clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, November 19, 2012.

3rd Item:
Open Forum - none
4th Item
Bill 2012-17 Ward 1 and Ward 2 Redistricting

The City Clerk and City Attorney have been working in response to the imbalance in population of our current wards as reflected in the 2010 Census data.  Due to the census changing our population in Flint Hill, a modification of our existing "Ward 1 and Ward 2" boundaries was discussed by the Board, at the November Meeting. This bill will be an amendment to the boundaries to provide a more equal division of the homes/voters. With the 2010 census date, we currently have 319 residents in Ward 1 and 206 in Ward 2. 

The Board reviewed the tentative proposed new ward map, and make a decision on amending those boundaries. The consensus for the new ward boundaries, will be that Ward 1 boundaries shall be all of the City lying south of Highway P and east of Mexico Rd, excluding those persons residing on property on the east side of Mexico Rd. Thus the new Ward 2 boundaries will include all properties, with a Mexico Rd. address; this totals (currently) 16 properties/residences involved in this ward boundary change. The reason for the earlier scheduled December Board meeting, This amended ward districts will be announced in the December newsletter, prior to the Open Candidate Filing for the April 2013 Elections, for the two Alderman positions.

Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to introduce Bill 2012-17. Alderman Jackson                seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to read Bill 2012-17 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-17 was read in the short form for a first time.


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to read Bill 2012-17 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-17 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to vote on Bill 2012-17. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-yes


Jackie Jackson-yes


Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance 2012-17 Ward 1 and Ward 2 Redistricting
5th Item:    
Bill 2012-18  Amend 2012 Budget

The City Clerk reviewed a few points on the 2012 Amended General Fund Budget including the sales and state motor taxes income and building permits figures were near or slightly higher than anticipated. 


Also discussed was the higher 'Professional Fees' expense category. This includes legal and engineering fees.  This was due to the ongoing and costly Hach and Wentzville Agreement. Our final total cost figures for the 2008 to 2012 Wentzville Agreement are $112,904.56. The cost breakdown includes GBA Engineering design expense, construction costs of the required four manholes, Hach flow meter installation and lease and legal expenses for the agreement. These expenses involved the transfer of funds from our Pulaski Bank CDAR investment funds. These costs effected both General and Wastewater Fund Budgets.

After no further discussion, Alderman Schmidt made a motion to introduce Bill 2012-18 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Jackson made a motion to read Bill 2012-18 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-18 was read in the short form for a first time.


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to read Bill 2012-18 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-18 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jackson made a motion to vote on Bill 2012-18.  Alderman Carter seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:

            Alan Carter-yes


Jackie Jackson-yes

            Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2012-18 – Amended 2012 Budget

6th Item:    
Bill 2012-19  2013 Budget


The City Clerk stated on a positive note, that the City does not have any debt.  There will be a few changes in expenses to the General Fund for the 2013 Budget Year. The recent mandated St. Charles County Road Maintenance contract is at a cost of 
$13, 960 annually for snow removal and road maintenance; beginning this fiscal year.

The contract with City Attorney Hazelwood & Weber, LLC was renewed and will be billed at an hourly rate of $185.00 for legal services for the City. An amount of $8500 has been assigned a new expense item for grant-writing for the City.

The City Board Meetings will be held once monthly to maintain lower costs of payroll, legal, engineering etc. for Board Meeting attendance. When possible, the City Engineer will provide an emailed City Engineer report; if discussion of a planning or zoning type issue does not require his attendance.


A new Wastewater Agreement is anticipated to be adopted during 2013. The current charges from Wentzville for sewer processing is at a flat rate of $29.00 per user.
The new agreement with Wentzville seeks to change the structure of that treatment cost to one where only the volume of sewage is charged to the City. The actual user water usage figures, obtained from ECM, are currently billed/collected from ECM. The 27 users on private wells are billed on an estimated gallon usage based on the numbers of household members. Under the new agreement, the actual volume treated will be paid to Wentzville; and the base rate of $15.00 (currently approved and collected per user) would

enable the growth and repayment of the Wastewater Fund.


The current budgeted 2013 annual Sewer Income is $57,900 and the current annual Sewer Processing Charge from Wentzville is $56,028, before changes to the Wentzville Agreement. The 2013 Wastewater Fund Budget is based on an anticipated $20,000 of transferred funds/subsidy income to balance income and expenses.

After no further discussion, Alderman Jackson made a motion to introduce Bill 2012-19 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to read Bill 2012-19 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-19 was read in the short form for a first time.


Alderman Jackson made a motion to read Bill 2012-19 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Carter seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-19 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Schmidt made a motion to vote on Bill 2012-19.  Alderman Carter seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:

            Alan Carter-yes


Jackie Jackson-yes

            Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance #2012-19 –2013 Budget

7th Item:
Engineering Report


The City Engineer has been in communication with property owner Harry Braungardt about his residential Mexico Rd. property. There continues to be ongoing work for a resolution of the proper wording for the deed regarding the stormwater drainage/swale utility easement area to be maintained thru property transfer. The northern lot area abuts the Flint Hill Country Estates stormwater area, and Tom Rothermich addressed the issues with Mr. Braungardt. The City has been contacted by the party interested in purchasing the property with intentions to build a new home. Tom Rothermich, City Engineer suggested that the City agree to maintain the outlined stormwater drainage area on the designated Braungardt property. The Board and City Attorney Matt Fairless agreed that the City should not offer future maintenance for the area. And that the solution is for the detailed language of area to be maintained, with no obstructions for the stormwater flow from the Flint Hill Country Estates stormwater retention area. If necessary, future silt build-up may cause the retention area to be corrected/excavated; but that responsibility would lie on the Flint Hill Country Estates Homeowner Association.

Engineer Tom Rothermich met a second time with Matt Bross, owner of Hwy P Properties, and his tenant David Bross, who operates an auto repair business at that location, zoned( C-2), now Down town Special District, regarding the illegal storage. A previously sent letter to Matt and David Bross, owner of the auto repair had been sent from the City. This letter addressed the issues, suggested the removal of the unauthorized storage items to the Hwy P Properties recently rezoned as Industrial (I-2) which is located on the northside of Hwy P. The compliance date for removal of the illegal storage items was November 30. As of this meeting date, there have been some improvements and partial compliance. 


The issue of the outdoor storage of equipment, materials, etc. is not allowed in that Downtown Special District. The previous outdoor storage of materials, with the prior owner, Boehmer Plumbing Supply, ended after the 180 days of non-usage onsite. City Attorney Matt Fairless asked the Board to provide direction to both City Clerk and City Engineer. 

Alderman Schmidt made a motion for the City Engineer and City Clerk, to follow thru with the violation process, until the property, has full compliance. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 3 “yes,” 0 "no," and 1 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


The property at 1748 Flint Hill Pk. has been cited as having illegal construction storage items on the vacant property, which is zoned C-2. The City was contacted by the owner, Tom Loggia, and the situation has been reviewed by the City Engineer. One solution would be a re-zone to I-1, which is the zoning district of the adjacent properties. 
A suggestion was made, that the City work with the owner for this rezone; with the fees being the outlying cost of the publication of the public hearing notice. The construction storage would be an allowed usage, and would only need to be screened per the I-1 district regulations. The City Clerk will contact Mr. Loggia and work toward a solution.
8th Item:
Sewer Updates

The City has 161 users currently with outstanding accounts, totaling $4808.79.  Action has been taken on two unpaid accounts on ECM water. These two accounts
 (T. Brown and C. Christ,) have never paid their 'back' balance owed to Flint Hill; after ECM initiated their contract for Flint Hill billing in January of 2012. The residents' have continually been notified, on a monthly basis, for one year, (as finance charges accrued,) to pay their back balance and shut-off procedures have now been enacted for January 2013. 


Other accounts in arrears are the Widaman property now in foreclosure, the Vitale account maintaining a payment agreement. The Parker account has been sent a letter advising of total payment to avoid shut-off procedures.


City Attorney Matt Fairless has sent the certified letter/summons to Ray Ostmann to begin the process of small claims court. 

As of March, 2012, the City of Wentzville continues to charges Flint Hill a rate of $29.00 per user, an increase from the previous $25.00 rate. Our monthly payment is now $4669. instead of $4025.

Alderman Alan Carter and Alderman Dave Schmidt have offered their services and expertise to resolve the situation of the 'lowered' Allen Ride manhole. They have offered their time and labor to the City and the City will reimburse for the required supplies.

During the recent Ofallon Sewer regular quarterly maintenance a few issues were found at lift stations needing repair. The major issue was at the Hwy P-Mexico Rd lift station. A pipe had burst, causing a pump malfunction. The back-up pump had activated, but repairs involved a pump truck and several man-hours of repair. This problem also resulted in higher electric bill (of $62.00, instead of the normal $10.00) from that location. Separately, a circuit board has been ordered for the southeastern Mexico Rd lift station and a replacement part for the fire station lift station. Our current Wastewater fund balance is $1648.78 and these repairs may exceed that amount.

9th Item:
Communications from the Mayor - none
10th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen -none

Alderman Schmidt purchased a historic photo of a historic home in Flint Hill for sale, and plans to donate it to the City archives. 

Alderman Schmidt initiated the topic of the proposed future property tax which would be placed on the ballot of a future City Municipal Election; if the Board decided to move forward with that plan. Discussion ensued on the .5 cent property tax as described in the December newsletter to all residents. Examples were provided of property taxes on varying property assessed values. The .5 cent example would not actually generate a substantial amount of income for the City. Mayor Wynn stated that a property tax would enable the City to apply for future bonds for City improvements, etc. Those bonds as well as the property tax would have to be approved by a voter majority. The example of a property tax concept was provided for preliminary discussion and introduction to the Flint Hill residents.
11th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney 

City Attorney Matt Fairless, who was unable to attend the meeting.  Discussion continues on the amended Wentzville Agreement, and that he has emailed-communication recently from Paul Rost, Wentzville Attorney.
12th Item:         Clerk’s report

*  
   The next scheduled Board meeting would be on Wednesday, January 16,   

         2013. 
*
   A tentative 1st Quarter Board Meeting schedule was presented for 



   consideration. The dates of January 16, Tuesday, February 12 and 
         Wednesday, March 20 are considered for scheduling. 

      *
   Thursday, December 6th is the return court date for the property code violations 
   for the Kneemiller property at 5035 Hwy P. 
      *
   A business owner's request for a warning sign on Grothe Rd, before Flint Hill 
 
   Pk. approaching Hwy 40-61, was reviewed by City Engineer Tom Rothermich. 
  
   A "Limited Sight Distance" sign was deemed appropriate and that request has 

               been forwarded to the county, for installation.
      *       A holiday newsletter was sent to all residents, to include the Ward 
 
   
   Re-Districting information, and tentative property tax proposal information. 



   Included in the Board packet is the 2012 St. Charles County assessed   

               property tax base evaluation totals.
13th Item:
Approval of the Monthly Bills


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve payment of the General Fund bills in the total amount of $3914.74, per the General Fund Account Report as provided to the Board; with the addition of the Hazelwood-Weber invoice received today in the amount of $3553.63. 

This total also included December payroll in the amount of $2077.81  and the Waste Water Fund bills in the amount of -$3458.01. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0 “abstain.”  Motion carried.
14th Item:        
Closed Session - none
              . 




14th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Schmidt made a motion to adjourn at 7:30 p.m.  Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk
